TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION

PUBLIC HEARING & REGULAR MEETING

TUESDAY, MAY 14, 2002, 7:30 PM

TOWNSHIP HALL, EASTPORT

PRESENT: Altonen, Colvin, Keelan Russell, Stillings, Eckenberg, Thompson, and Planner Sullivan.  Absent: Gaskell.
Audience: 

Chairman Russell informed the audience that he would be passing around a sign up sheet, and asked everyone in the audience to please sign their names for the record.  

Chairman Russell called the Public Hearing on the Proposed Site Plan for A-Ga-Ming, identified on the Tax Roll as Parcel # 05-14-201-010-30, that is zoned PRD (Planned Residential Development) to order at 7:35 PM.

The chairman requested comments.  Mr. Miller stated he was in favor of the proposed site plan and wished them well.  Mark Stone asked if they could explain what type of plans they had for Stone Circle.  It was stated in a brief discussion regarding the future plans of the residential housing development, that there is an easement from the end of Stone Circle to the golf course property, and in this particular site plan it shows in the Northwest corner the area that is being preserved for residential housing.  Chairman Russell informed the audience that A-Ga-Ming has several stages for their project, and there will be a Public hearing scheduled for each stage of the project.  The proposed site plan presented at this public hearing is regarding the

18 hole golf course only. 

Planner Sullivan explained that since this is a planned residential development, the Township Board would be taking final action on the proposed site plan.  The Planning Committee would be making a recommendation to the Township Board.

Terry Wooten of Stone Circle Drive asked how many residential homes would be built.  The preliminary drawings of the proposed residential area illustrates that particular area would be divided into 15 one-acre residential lots.  Bill Mclachlan made comment on the clustering of the homes.  The proposed 240acre development is multi purpose use, and is planned to have separate areas such as clustering condo’s, duplex’s, and also some residential lots.  Each development would be in a separate area of the acreage.  After a brief discussion on the size of the homes, Planner Sullivan advised the ordinance in the planned residential 

district allows dwelling units to be a minimum of 600 sq. ft., it requires an average square footage for the total number of dwelling units, being an average size of a minimum of 900 square feet.  

T. Stillings informed the audience that the board is not addressing any of the housing tonight, all that is being addressed this evening is the physical golf course.  All of the housing issues will come up at their own public hearings, and would be addressed at the time there is an actual proposal to build housing.

Chairman Russell advised that a written complaint was received regarding the current lighting in and around the parking lot of A-Ga-Ming.  The chairman suggested down lighting.  

With no further comments, the chairman opened the public hearing on Torchport Airpark Commercial Units 1,2,3,4,5,6,7,8,9,11,12,13. 

MaryAnn Jorgenson will be representing each owner of the commercial units and has presented to the Board 13 separate site plans.  

Chairman Russell asked for comments regarding the proposed site plans.  Larry

Tomlinson stated typically in a public hearing you have the person that is making the proposal give a briefing of what they propose to do before you ask for comment.  The chairman acknowledged, this is true and asked Ms. Jorgenson if she would like to give a briefing on the proposal.

After Ms. Jorgenson’s short briefing of the proposal, a discussion on what is meant by the term commercial in the proposed applications.  T. Stillings informed the audience, a part of the approval process tonight would include more than likely a definition of the word “hangar”, and all uses that any approval would confer upon those buildings that are designated as hangars.  On each application the building is referred to specifically as hangars.  Larry Tomlinson questioned if the owners of the hangars intend to use them themselves or are they allowed to rent space out to other people.  Planner Sullivan answered by stating that since the property is zoned commercial, nothing from the township prospective that would force the use taking place within that building to be by the owner, him or herself.  The board can only address what activities that are allowed; it is irrelevant who does it. 

After a very lengthy discussion on the proposed site plans, concerning the language stated in each of the applications, and the discrepancy in the dimensions stated in the site plans of the proposed buildings.  It was suggested to go through each site plan, and perform a site plan check review to verify that each site plan and application meet the requirements of the Planning Commission. 

Larry Tomlinson advised that before Chairman Russell took over as chair of the Planning Commission, the Planning Commission approved a site plan that did not have a septic system shown, and so forth.  Judge Rogers fined the Township thousands of dollars.  Mr. Tomlinson trusts that when the site plan goes through that everything that is shown on the site plan and is done properly.  

Tom Welch stated that he commends the people who are requesting the proposed site plans and a terrific asset for Torch Lake Township, and applaud any support you can give to the project. 

With no further public comment, the chairman closed the public hearing.

Chairman Russell opened the regular meeting at 8:05 PM.

Minutes

After review, and approval of the Minutes of April 9, 2002, a motion was made by L. Colvin and seconded by J. Thompson.  Carried unanimously.   

Communications

T. Stillings read a letter the Board received from Steve DeTar regarding T. Stillings behavior at the April 9, 2002 meeting.  Mr. Stillings addressed each of the four issues Mr. De Tar listed in his letter, and requested that his reply be included with the minutes of this meeting as a permanent record.  So if anyone has any doubt as to how he views any further activity in view of this letter, it has no effect at all.  (Mr. DeTar’s letter, and Mr. Stillings reply will be filed with the minutes of the meeting)  Mr. De Tar asked if he may rebut and was advised that he would have a chance a little later in the meeting.

The Michigan Land Use tour for key stake holders is scheduled for June 5th and 6th, 2002.  

Chairman Russell read a letter received from the associate planner of Antrim County in regards to the opinion survey that was completed during the summer of 2001 to update the Antrim County master plan. 

A meeting will be held on May 22, 2002 at the Grayling Holiday Inn regarding new planning, and zoning laws that the community must know.

Discussion and possible actions on the public hearing:

1. A-Ga-Ming:

M. Keelan asked T. Echenberg, Zoning Administrator if all the feedback had been received from all agencies.  T. Echenberg advised that all agencies have had the opportunity, and received the materials.  There is no interest on the part of MDOT or the County Road Commission; the plan does not involve that.  There is no septic or buildings, so the health and building departments has no immediate interest.  The Soil Erosion department has been working with them, and they have obtained the necessary permit.  They have all had notice and received the material.  The only response came from the County Planning Commission, a note was sent from the Planning Commission advising that they did not have a chance to review the plan at their last meeting.

Planner Sullivan advised of his concerns regarding the site plan:

1. The set backs of the cart paths:  It appears that one of the cart paths actually crosses onto another property.  The Board was informed that this cart path would be relocated on the A-Ga-Ming’s property.  

2. The scale on the site drawing:  It was noted that the original full-scale sheet that is on file, was downsized in order that everyone could have one that was comfortable to work with.   

3. Right away of cart paths:  It was proposed that all cart paths would be moved to provide a 50 ft. right-way from the roadway.

After the Board reviewed and discussed the full-scale site plan, and each of the applicants’ answers to the site plan review checklist.  M. Keelan moved to accept the site plan with the understanding that the following items would be corrected before the chairman would sign off on the site plan: 

1.   The dumpster, and location of waste receptacle, and screening would be added 

      to the site plan.       

2. All cart paths must maintain the 50 ft set back from the property line, with the exception of where ownership is common.

3. The business identification sign would be limited to 1 newly constructed sign not to exceed 50 sq. ft. 

4. The total acreage would be revised to 240.26 ft.  (A triangular shape of property shown on the drawing is included in another part of a PRD).

T. Stillings seconded the motion.  Carried unanimously.

The chairman called the meeting to order at 9:45PM, after allowing for a short recess before the Board reviewed, and discussed the second public hearing regarding the Torchport AirPark.  

After an exceptionally lengthy review period, and discussion on the Applicant’s proposed site plans, and answers to the review check list. The Board advised M. Jorgenson of the many discrepancies found in the dimensions of the proposed buildings, and that the site plans would need to be accurately detailed in order to show the size and location of each building.  A Motion was made by L. Colvin and seconded by M. Keelan to table the matter until next months meeting.  The Board voted on the motion.  The Motion was passed with a count of 5 votes in favor, and 1 vote against. 

Public Concerns other than agenda items:

Mr. DeTar informed the Board he believed that he should of been able to address Mr. Stillings answers to his letter at the time the letter was read.  Mr. DeTar handed out a copy of a list he prepared of the properties he believed were in violation of the Sign Ordinance.  (See attached)  After reviewing the list of properties Mr. De Tar stated he feels he has been picked on by the Zoning Administrator and Planning Commission, and asked the Board what is being done about the properties, which are in violation of the Zoning Ordinance.  Mr. Stillings read out loud the ordinance on signage.  After a brief discussion, the Board agreed to forward Mr. DeTar’s list of properties he believes are in violation of the sign ordinance to the Township Board so they may act on.

The chairman informed the Board that the next board meeting would be held on June 11, 2002, and the Torchport AirPark matter would be continued.

Concerns of the Commission:

B. Altonen advised the Board of his concerns regarding the matter of Mr. De Tar’s request to address Mr. Stilling’s answers to his letter.  He believes Mr. DeTar should have been able to address the matter at the time the letter was read. He does not believe Mr. DeTar should not of had to wait until the matter of Public Concerns other than Agenda Items were requested.  The chairman agreed, and advised for future reference, if such matters should come before the board, the matter would be discussed in full at the time the matter is presented.

The Chairman closed the meeting at 11:45 PM.

